India's Act East Policy:

FINDING OPPORTUNITIES IN POST-PANDEMIC ADVERSITIES

Torunika Roy



India's Act East Policy has fallen short of its promised potential due to factors like China's increasing influence in the region, rising tensions between India and China, and India's withdrawal from the RCEP. Since the end of 2019, the COVID-19 pandemic has damaged economies, disrupted supply chains, interrupted services, and led to many more challenges. Despite such issues, the pandemic triggered a new urgency to reimagine the cooperation and explore new avenues of collaboration under the Act East Policy. This issue brief discusses the new areas of cooperation—in health, digitalization, and the green economy—with India's eastern neighbors.

Introduction

Based on the 4Cs-Culture, Commerce, Connectivity, and Capacity Building-India's Act East Policy (AEP) aims to enhance economic and security integration between India and South East Asia as well as East Asia. Launched in November 2014 by Prime Minister Narendra Modi, the Act East Policy can be called an upgraded version of the Look East Policy, which the Narasimha Rao government announced in 1991. However, the Look East Policy was constrained by its limitations. Firstly, the policy was announced when India was undergoing an economic recovery after losing its

strategic partner USSR. It restricted India from pursuing intensive economic integration with the ASEAN countries. Secondly, the policy focused exclusively on the South East Asian region and crossed out India's cooperation with other regions. On the other hand, the Act East Policy promotes economic, strategic, and cultural relations with the vast Asia-Pacific region at different levels. The policy also includes the economic development of India's Northeastern Region (NER) to bridge the connectivity gap between India and South East Asia/East Asia.

Photo credit: Unsplash-Shutterstock

Though the AEP has encouraged cooperation through various projects such as Agartala-Akhaura Rail Link, Kaladan Multimodal Project, Trilateral Highway, etc., the policy has faced many hurdles. The first obstacle came from growing Chinese influence in the ASEAN region and rising tensions between India and China. The presence of ethnic Chinese in many South East and East Asian countries drove a wedge in India-ASEAN relations. Second, India's withdrawal from the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) due to a trade imbalance has affected the AEP as it reduced opportunities for trading with ASEAN countries. Third, countries like Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, and Singapore expressed their concerns about India's approach toward minorities.² Moreover, as Dr. Rajeshwari Pillai Rajagopalan mentions, "India does not enjoy a very good track record" regarding infrastructural assistance. India also suffers with the problem of delivery deficit. For example, "the long-delayed India-Myanmar Kaladan connectivity project remains unfinished seven years after its first deadline."3 Whereas under China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), the first

The pandemic triggered a new urgency to reimagine cooperation under the AEP and opportunities for robust cooperation between India and Southeast and East Asian countries arose in areas such as health, digitalization, and the green economy.

In 2022, Assam Chief
Minister Himanta Biswa
Sarma inaugurated a
conclave on 'Act East
through North East' in
which he mentioned that
"Northeast India has the
potential to become the
link for trade with ASEAN."

road-rail transport link (test cargo) as a part of China-Myanmar Economic Corridor (CMEC) has already arrived at the Chengdu rail port in Sichuan province in August 2021."⁴ These challenges waned the initial enthusiasm for the AEP.

At the end of 2019, the COVID-19 pandemic hit the world. It caused a dramatic loss of lives and restricted movements. The pandemic damaged economies, disrupted supply chains, interrupted services, and led to many more challenges. Despite such issues, as Dr. S. Jaishankar mentioned, the pandemic triggered a new urgency to re-imagine cooperation under the AEP. The pandemic introduced new areas of cooperation such as health, digitalization, and the green economy. Thus, it can be said that although the AEP began to phase out before the pandemic, it has found more opportunities for robust cooperation between India and Southeast and East Asian countries post-pandemic.

Acting East with the Northeast

In June 2020, the then Union Minister of State for Development of North Eastern Region Dr. Jitendra Singh stated that new paradigms would emerge post-COVID, making North



East the country's economic hub and a preferred destination for startups.5 Under the AEP, the northeastern states have experienced substantial progress in infrastructure development, such as rail, road, and air connectivity. Such growth can help find opportunities even in times of crisis. Even when the pandemic intensified in 2020, Assam's chief secretary Kumar Sanjay Krishna interacted with CEOs and representatives of various European companies via video conferences. Assam's government promised to provide basic infrastructures such as land, water, electricity, and roads in the backdrop of the AEP.6 In 2022, Assam Chief Minister Himanta Biswa Sarma inaugurated a conclave on 'Act East through North East' in which he mentioned that "Northeast India has the potential to become the link for trade with ASEAN."7 He further stated that Assam is striving to become a gateway to Southeast Asian countries.

Developing the northeastern region is also crucial for improving India's security aspect. India has signed agreements with Myanmar to boost economic, defense, and cultural ties. For example, Manipur and Myanmar signed an agreement in 2020 to run a bus service from Imphal to Mandalay to promote tourism and people-to-

Lack of physical connectivity combined with the COVID-19 pandemic has attributed to a decline in trade with ASEAN and East Asian countries. On the other hand, it has accelerated the need for the digitalization of economies.

people relations.8 Though the inaugural trip got cancelled due to the pandemic, the bus service is expected to boost trade and tourism between India and Myanmar post-pandemic. Furthermore, the Kaladan Multimodal Transit Transport project is essential for India as it connects Mizoram with Myanmar and facilitates cross-border trade. It is also vital because Myanmar holds a strategic significance for India. For example, insurgency in the Northeast has raised a number of rebel groups such as the United Liberation Front of Asom (ULFA), National Socialist Council of Nagaland (K-faction), and Manipuri outfits such as the People's Liberation Army, which have been operating from the Sagaing region in north-western Myanmar.⁹ With Myanmar's military cooperation (Tatmadaw), the Indian government eliminated such groups' camps and training facilities. That's why even after Myanmar's military coup, India decided to engage with Myanmar through diplomatic and economic exchanges.

Post-Pandemic Opportunities

The COVID-19 pandemic has opened a few new doors of cooperation for India in the Southeast Asian and East Asian regions. These could rejuvenate the AEP.

Digitalization: Lack of physical connectivity combined with the COVID-19 pandemic has attributed to a decline in trade with ASEAN and East Asian countries. On the other hand, it has accelerated the need for the digitalization of economies. India has gradually drafted its digital financial system and has introduced digitalization in banking through innovative payment systems, digital currency, etc. After the outbreak of coronavirus, emphasis has been put on contactless payments through QR codes, wallets, and UPI. Similarly, ASEAN countries have come up with 'ASEAN Digital Masterplan: 2025' and are looking to enhance digital cooperation. India can step up



and share its know-how in creating "an integrated, interoperable system with UPI." Such engagement would also facilitate a smooth and secure transfer of funds across borders.

Likewise, Japan is also entering a period of digital transformation on a vast scale. In 2018, the Japanese government signed the India-Japan digital partnership with the aim of merging India's strength in software and Japan's strength in hardware to deepen the bilateral economic relationship. The post COVID era has brought opportunities for India and Japan to work closely in the fields of cybersecurity, ICT, 5G, Open RAN, telecom network security, submarine cable systems, and quantum communications.11 During the 2022 India-Japan Summit, Prime Minister Modi and Prime Minister Kishida addressed the necessity of digital transformation in the post-COVID world. The Prime Ministers also welcomed the 'India-Japan fund-of-funds' that mobilizes funds for emerging Indian tech startups.12

Health Care: The COVID-19 pandemic has proved that cooperation among nations is needed to overcome threats related to human lives. Collaboration is also required to manage future outbreaks. Under Vaccine Maitri (Vaccine campaign (2021), India shipped Friendship) thousands of Indian Covishield vaccines, manufactured license Oxfordunder from AstraZeneca, to some 60 countries.¹³ Among the ASEAN countries, India sent vaccines to Indonesia, Thailand, Myanmar, Laos, and Cambodia.¹⁴ By providing pandemic-related health to neighboring countries, India appeared to have lessened the Chinese influence in the neighborhood. However, India's Vaccine Diplomacy got suspended due to the catastrophic second wave, during which Chinese vaccines flooded ASEAN health centers. China supplied approximately 182 million Sinopharm or Sinovac vaccines to Thailand, Singapore, Myanmar, Cambodia, Vietnam, Laos,

ASEAN countries have come up with 'ASEAN Digital Masterplan: 2025' and are looking to enhance digital cooperation. India can step up and share its know-how in creating an integrated, interoperable system with UPI.

Indonesia, Philippines, Brunei, and Malaysia.¹⁵ Nonetheless, the Chinese vaccines had proven to be 20 percent less effective against the Delta variant.¹⁶ India's Covishield showed 63 percent, and Covaxin showed 65.2 percent efficacy against the Delta variant.¹⁷ Against this backdrop, India gets another chance to improve its delivery deficit and resume the Vaccine Maitri campaign for Southeast Asian countries.

With the help of digital platforms such as e-Vidhya Bharti and e-Arogya Bharati Network (e-VBAB), India can expand the tele-medicine and teleeducation partnership between India and ASEAN. Initially, e-health care services like e-Vidhya Bharti and e-Arogya Bharati "served as a digital bridge between India and Africa," in which Indian super-specialty universities, institutions, and hospitals collaborated with African educational institutions to share medical know-how.¹⁸ Despite challenges such as data privacy and security, time and cost, and lack of uniform guidelines, India can also develop an e-VBAB network with ASEAN as ASEAN countries are now gradually narrowing the gaps of digitalization in the Southeast Asian region. India and ASEAN have already established educational exchange programs that can facilitate the implementation of such e-health care services.

Despite the geographical distance, India and South Korea became closer during the pandemic. When India struggled with its deadly second wave, South Korea provided oxygen concentrators, oxygen cylinders, stretchers, etc., to India. Moreover, India and South Korea have always been inspired by each other's achievements in the medical field. For example, "India's leading pharmaceutical company was approved by the Korean Food and Drug Administration for selling human vaccines in the Korean market."19 Similarly, South Korea's remarkable "track and test" method was appreciated and was later implemented in India. The India-South Korea cooperation in health care spilled over to the economic partnership, defense and security cooperation, and coordination in other multilateral forums between the two countries. Moreover, India's Act East Policy and South Korea's New Southern Policy (NSP) converged to provide more opportunities in the post-pandemic era. Also, both countries are looking at each other for an alternative supply chain network to balance China's growing dominance. For example, "in October 2020, when the Modi administration announced the names of domestic and global companies found eligible for the Production-Linked Incentive (PLI) scheme in electronic manufacturing, Samsung was accepted while Chinese companies' applications' were rejected."20

Green Economy: The coronavirus pandemic has acted as a 'wake-up' call and shown that it is possible to make transformational changes overnight. For instance, during the 2020 lockdown and decline in economic activity, "the overall use of plastic declined by about 2 percent." The pandemic has also created opportunities for green economic recovery by boosting green jobs and implementing measures to reduce environmental damage. Thus, this provides a new platform of cooperation for India, ASEAN, and East Asian countries. According to Union Power and New & Renewable Energy Minister RK Singh, "India

The pandemic has proved that cooperation among nations is needed to overcome threats related to human lives. India shipped thousands of Indian Covishield vaccines, manufactured under license from Oxford-AstraZeneca, to some 60 countries.

and ASEAN together can develop the entire ecosystem for renewable energy (RE) and explore joint initiatives for building RE manufacturing hubs in the region."²² Since India has already taken steps towards solar energy with the International Solar Alliance (ISA) and the One World One Sun One Grid (OWOSOG) initiative, it can look at collaborating with the ASEAN power grid.²³ Moreover, in the last COP26, India and ASEAN have taken the initiative to achieve Net Zero targets. Thus, by realigning energy, innovation, and trade policies, India-ASEAN can establish green value chains.

Apart from this, the ASEAN region is also exposed to climate hazards. On the list of the Long-Term Climate Risk Index (CRI), out of 10 countries most affected from 2000-2019, Myanmar ranked 2nd, the Philippines ranked 4th, and Thailand ranked 9th.²⁴ Devastating events such as cyclones, seismic hazards, storms, fires, and flooding have caused considerable damage and fatalities in the ASEAN region. In India, the issue of air pollution has made people vulnerable to COVID-19, and

early heat waves in various Indian cities have added more symptoms (loose motions, vomiting, dehydration) to COVID-19 patients in Delhi.²⁵ Hence, India and ASEAN must take steps to mitigate the impact of climate change by building green bridges. Together, they can fight issues like energy security, food security, water security, coastal flooding, urban heat stress, etc.

India can also learn some lessons from South Korea on how to recover the economy while maintaining a sustainable environment. When other countries were battling the pandemic, South Korea used the opportunity to promote and build a greener and cleaner economy. In 2020, South Korea announced the Green New Deal to help the country's economy recover from the pandemic-related recession. The Korean government planned on creating 1.9 million new jobs by 2025 and placed emphasis on "advancing digital technologies, boosting the green transition of key sectors, including energy, housing, mobility, and industry." Under this plan,

India can expand the tele-medicine and tele-education partnership with ASEAN countries. The India-South Korea cooperation in health care, for example, has spilled over to economic partnership, defense and security cooperation, and coordination in other multilateral forums.

The pandemic has also created opportunities for green economic recovery by boosting green jobs and implementing measures to reduce environmental damage. This provides a new platform of cooperation for India, ASEAN, and East Asian countries.

the government planned to create 230,000 energy-saving buildings, produce 1.13 million electric cars, and invest in projects that reduce reliance on fossil fuels. Both ASEAN and India can work on coming up with such 'green agreements' to recover sustainably from COVID-19. For example, India and Japan launched a Clean Energy Partnership to ensure energy security in areas such as electric vehicles, storage systems, solar energy, wind energy, etc. Also, in 2021, Hyundai announced it would invest around INR 4,000 crore in six electric vehicle models in India by 2028.²⁷

Conclusion

India's Act East Policy has fallen short of its promised potential due to factors like China's increasing influence in the region, India-China rising tensions, India's withdrawal from the RCEP, etc. Yet, post-pandemic, the AEP could be revived by engaging in new fields or opportunities provided by the pandemic. Despite many challenges like loss of lives, social distancing, economic loss, etc., some silver linings can be identified. New avenues of collaboration could be digital platforms and a



focus on climate change and healthcare. Moreover, the pandemic has also disrupted the established supply chain, which was dominated by China. One of the significant outcomes of the pandemic is the shift in global supply chains away from China to other economies, which is beneficial for India and its partners. For example, in 2021, Hyundai Motor sought to develop India as a hub for vehicle parts and asked its vendors to shift their markets from China to India. Also, India entered into a trilateral Supply Chain Resilience Initiative (SCRI) arrangement with Australia and Japan, where they agreed to explore other countries to make them join this initiative. For India-ASEAN, the shift in the supply chain, coupled with cooperation in new areas, can bring about a plethora of opportunities, making India 'act east' literally. To make the AEP work, India should focus on the economic development of the Northeastern region as its geographical location makes it a 'bridge' connecting India with Southeast and East Asia. Once the relations are 'bridged' through smooth connectivity, only then can India make the AEP work successfully by exploring new areas of cooperation with its eastern neighbors.

Author -

Torunika Roy is a First-year, PhD student in Korean Studies, CEAS, SIS, Jawaharlal Nehru University, New Delhi, India

The opinions expressed in this Issue Brief are of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Institute for Security and Development Policy.

© The Institute for Security and Development Policy, 2022. This Issue Brief can be freely reproduced provided that ISDP is informed. India and ASEAN must take steps to mitigate the impact of climate change by building green bridges. Together, they can fight issues like energy security, food security, water security, coastal flooding, urban heat stress, etc.

ABOUT ISDP

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is a Stockholm-based independent and non-profit research and policy institute. The Institute is dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs, particularly the interrelationship between the issue areas of conflict, security and development. The Institute's primary areas of geographic focus are Asia and Europe's neighborhood.

www.isdp.eu



Endnotes

- 1 NewsOnAir, "PM Modi Lauds Historic Initiatives under 'Act-East Policy'," June 22, 2022, https://newsonair.com/2021/08/16/pm-modi-laudes-historic-initiatives-under-act-east-policy/.
- 2 ForumIAS. "India's ACT East Policy: Issues and Challenges Explained, Pointwise," ForumIAS Blog, May 26, 2021, https://blog.forumias.com/indias-act-east-policy-issues-and-challenges/.
- 3 Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "Minding the Gaps in India's Act East Policy," *The Diplomat*, September 18, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/09/minding-the-gaps-in-indias-act-east-policy/.
- 4 Augustine R., "India's ACT East Policy: Warning to China or Flawed Strategy?" Geopolitical Monitor, October 13, 2021, https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/indias-act-east-policy-warning-to-china-or-flawed-strategy/.
- 5 "North East to Emerge as New Business Destination of India: Dr Jitendra Singh," Press Information Bureau, June 5, 2020, https://pib.gov.in/PressReleseDetailm.aspx?PRID=1629654#.Xto8Qr9jMJc.whatsapp (accessed June 22, 2022).
- 6 Aparna Roy, "In Post-covid19 Recovery, India Must Make Its Development 'Climate Resilient'," ORF, July 13, 2020, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/in-post-covid-19-recovery-india-must-make-its-development-climate-resilient-64758/.
- 7 Press Trust of India, "Northeast India Has Potential to Become Link for Trade with ASEAN: Himanta," *Business Standard*, May 27, 2022, https://www.business-standard.com/article/politics/northeast-india-has-potential-to-become-link-fortrade-with-asean-himanta-122052701192_1.html.
- 8 Dipanjan Roy Choudhary, "India, Myanmar cross-border bus service from April to deepen sub region connectivity," *Economic Times*, February 28, 2020, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/india-myanmar-cross-border-bus-service-from-april-to-deepen-sub-regional-connectivity/articleshow/74403379.cms
- 9 Jayanta Kalita, "Post Covid19, India's Northeast Could Reap Benefits of ACT East Policy," ORF, July 12, 2020, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/post-covid-19-indias-northeast-could-reap-benefits-of-act-east-policy-69042/.
- 10 "India's ASEAN Engagement Needs a Digital Push," *Hindu Business Line*, May 6, 2021, https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/opinion/indias-asean-engagement-needs-a-digital-push/article34500409.ece.
- 11 "MEA: Statements Bilateral/Multilateral Documents." Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, https://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.
 httm?dtl%2F34991%2FIndiaJapan%2BSummit%2BJoint%2BStatement%2BPartnership%2Bfor%2Ba%2BPeaceful%2BStable%2Band%2BProsperous%2BPostCOVID%2BWorld (accessed June 22, 2022).
- 12 Joseph Rai, "India, Japan jointly float \$187-mn fund-of-funds to back Indian tech startups," *VC Circle*, June 25, 2019, https://www.vccircle.com/india-japan-jointly-float-187-mn-fund-of-funds-to-back-indian-tech-startups
- 13 Shashi Tharoor, "India's Smart Vaccine Diplomacy," *The ASEAN Post*, March 12, 2021, https://theaseanpost.com/article/indias-smart-vaccine-diplomacy.
- 14 "Vaccine Supply," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, https://www.mea.gov.in/vaccine-supply.htm (accessed June 22, 2022).
- 15 Amruta Karambelkar, "China's Vaccine Diplomacy in Southeast Asia," VifIndia, August 2021, https://www.vifindia.org/sites/default/files/China-s-Vaccine-Diplomacy-in-Southeast-Asia.pdf.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 "How India's Five Vaccines Fare against the COVID-19 Delta Variant," *Deccan Herald*, August 8, 2021, https://www.deccanherald.com/national/how-indias-five-vaccines-fare-against-the-covid-19-delta-variant-1017454.html.



- 18 Sampa Kundu, Nida Rahman and Sreya Pan, "Exploring India's Way Forward for E-VBAB Partnership with ASEAN," AIC Commentary, February 2022, https://aic.ris.org.in/sites/aic.ris.org.in/files/2022-02/AIC%20Commentary%20No%20 26%20February%202022.pdf.
- 19 Torunika Roy, "Coronavirus Pandemic in South Korea: South Korea's Response to Covid-19," *The Kootneeti*, July 30, 2020, https://thekootneeti.in/2020/07/30/coronavirus-pandemic-in-south-korea-south-koreas-response-to-covid-19/.
- 20 Rajiv Kumar, "The Supply Chain Diversification and India–South Korea Cooperation in a Contested East Asia in the Post-Covid-19 Era," *Journal of Indian and Asian Studies* 2, no. 2 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1142/s2717541321400076.
- 21 "Focus on Green Recovery." OECD, December 22, 2020. https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/en/themes/green-recovery.
- 22 "India, ASEAN can develop entire ecosystem for renewable energy: R K Singh," *The Economic Times*, February 7, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/renewables/india-asean-can-develop-entire-ecosystem-for-renewable-energy-r-k-singh/articleshow/89411850.cms?from=mdr.
- 23 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "India-ASEAN: Moving towards Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," *Economic Times*, June 21, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/foreign-trade/india-asean-moving-towards-comprehensive-strategic-partnership/articleshow/92366280.cms?from=mdr.
- Davic Eckstein, Vera Künzel and Laura Schäfer, "Global Climate Risk Index 2021," Greenwatch, January 2021, https://germanwatch.org/sites/default/files/event/9277.pdf.
- 25 "Heatwave Adds More Symptoms to COVID-19 Patients in Delhi." *New Indian Express*, May 3, 2022, https://www.newindianexpress.com/cities/delhi/2022/may/03/heatwave-adds-more-symptoms-to-covid-19-patients-in-delhi-2449196.html.
- 26 "South Korean Government Launches Plan for a Green New Deal," Sustainable Recovery 2020, July 16, 2020, https://www.iisd.org/sustainable-recovery/news/south-korean-government-launches-plan-for-a-green-new-deal/.
- 27 "Hyundai Lines up Rs 4,000 Cr Investment to Drive in 6 EVs in India by 2028," *Business Standard*, December 8, 2021, <a href="https://www.business-standard.com/article/automobile/hyundai-lines-up-rs-4-000-cr-investment-to-drive-in-6-evs-in-india-by-2028-121120800128_1.html#:~:text=South%20Korean%20auto%20major%20Hyundai,vehicles%20in%20 https://www.business-standard.com/article/automobile/hyundai-lines-up-rs-4-000-cr-investment-to-drive-in-6-evs-in-india-by-2028-121120800128_1.html#:~:text=South%20Korean%20auto%20major%20Hyundai,vehicles%20in%20India%20by%202028&text=08%3A21%20IST-,South%20Korean%20auto%20major%20Hyundai%20plans%20to%20invest%20around%20Rs,vehicles%20in%20India%20by%202028.

